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	Action

	1.
a)

b)


	WELCOME, THANK YOU AND NOTICES  

Tim Coulson, Director for Education and Learning, welcomed those present to the meetings, extending a particular welcome to the new (or new in post) headteachers in each area, who are:
South 

Ryan Duff


Larchwood Primary School

Hayley Dyer


Crays Hill Primary 

Sasha Furze


The Len Wastell Infant School

Melanie Gaskin

Greensted Junior School

Jon Hann


Lubbins park Primary 

Dean Moran


St Thomas of Canterbury CE Junior School, Brentwood

Holly Obank


Mountnessing Church of England

Daren Partridge

Leigh Beck Junior School

Damian Pye


Great Berry Primary

Debbie Rogan/Erica Barnett Briscoe Primary School and Nursery

Angela Savill


Bardfield Primary and Nursery School

Geoff Slide


St Margaret’s CE Primary, Bowers Gifford (Interim)

Sam Warner


Glebe Infant School and UHI

North-East 

Benedick Ashmore-Short 
Hamford Primary Academy


Sue Bardetti


Holland Haven Primary School

Pauline Batley

St James CE Primary  (Acting)

Susie Bliss


Walton-on-the-Naze Primary School

Matthew Fuller

Broomgrove Juniors 

Debbie Griggs

Myland Community Primary School

Sinead Harper

Burrsville Community Infant School

Jackie Irwin


Engaines Primary School

Marie Kelly


St Joseph's Catholic Primary School, Harwich

Melody Lowe


Greenstead, St Andrew's Nursery and Infant School

Maria Luck-Davies

Bradfield Primary School

Janet Meacock

Alresford Primary (Co-headship with Millfields Primary)

Richard Potter

Home Farm Primary School

Pam Rose


Kings Ford Infants & Nursery

Jane Simmons

All Saints Church of England, Great Oakley

Rita Tingle


Prettygate Infant School

Simon Waltham

Cann Hall Primary School


West

Isobel Barron


Great Dunmow Primary

Amanda Beggs
           The Leverton Infants & Nursery (Acting)

Tracey Bratley

Chrishall Holy Trinity And St Nicholas

                                            CE Primary School

John Howett


Newport Primary School

Claire Jackman 

Great Easton CE Primary School

Nathan Lowe


The Flitch Green Academy (Acting)

Gillian Napier 

Farnham and Rickling Primaries

Central (Mid)

Paul Davis


Boreham Primary School (Acting)



Sarah Donnelly

Richard de Clare Community Primary


Kate Mills


Barnes Farm Infant School

Julia Palmer


Silver End Primary School

Carrie Prior


St Andrew's CE Primary, Gt Yeldham

Sean Wade


Howbridge CE Junior School, Witham

Janis Waters


Great Leighs Primary School

Thank you and farewell to those headteachers who are retiring or leaving this term:

South 

Vaughan Collier

Buttsbury Juniors

North-East 

Carol Jackson

Prettygate Infants 

Paula Wiltshire

Broomgrove Infants 

West

Shaon Ishaque

Kingsmoor Primary

Rose Pepper


Longwood Primary

Nigel Roberts

Jerounds Juniors 

Pav Saunders

Fawbert & Barnard Primary

Central (Mid)

Jim Couves 


Great Bradfords Juniors 

Gill Holmes 


Rivenhall Primary 

Sue Spittlehouse 

White Court Primary 


	

	2.
	WORLD CLASS EDUCATION STRATEGY IN ESSEX

Tim Coulson, Director for Education and Learning

(South, North East and Mid meetings)

Tim Coulson, Director for Education and Learning, explained that the Local Authority’s strategic plan to achieve a world class primary system focuses on three aspects:

i) Life long learning strategies – within early years and  schools, developing skills for work in the Further Education and Higher Education sectors (and matching the right skills to available opportunities) through to Adult and Community Learning. This must accommodate adults who are changing roles and careers in later life, for a number of reasons.

This links with work on economic growth, particularly with unemployed 18 – 24 year old young people.

ii) The review and redevelopment of the Special Educational Needs strategy for Essex

 This includes rethinking the Children’s Support Services and the assessment system (for example, moving away from current SEN levels, of Statement, School Action Plus and School Action, in line with the Government’s thinking).

Tim noted the challenge of specialist provision, including the fact that currently 250 children are educated out of Essex as they cannot be accommodated in the LA – is there a case for establishing internal provision?

The Local Authority funding for education breaks down to:

· Devolved per pupil funding   
£700m

· Early Years 


             £45m

· High Needs’ block

           £100m

The high needs block includes:

· Funding for Statements

· SEN extra

· Pupil Referral Units (£11m)

· Special Schools (£35m)

· Children cared for/educated out of county (£22m)

A headteacher expressed strong concern about the change to Key Stage funding, resulting in less money for Reception classes. She argued that the Foundation Stage demands additional staffing and resources, but has seen its funding reduced. Tim reminded heads that the Government is working towards a national funding formula, which is likely to include just one per-pupil allocation for primary schools. Whilst he recognised the additional funding required to resource the Foundation Stage, he noted that the overall budget settlement is key for a school, and that Infant Schools have not lost out (whilst taking account of the 1.5% decrease in school budgets).

A number of heads were particularly shocked by the current level of expenditure on pupils who have to be educated out of county, because Essex cannot provide for their specialist needs. Tim agreed that this was a real problem, complicated by the need to take into account parental choice. He noted that there is a need to increase provision within Essex, but reminded heads that there is no money for capital and building projects and, indeed, the county is struggling to meet maintenance demands. A paper will be presented to the Schools Forum arguing the case for borrowing money to build a new school, which should save money in the future. 
He explained that it is essential to be clear about the extent of the need for specialist provision and where that should be located. A small number of children have one-off complex problems that cannot be provided for in Essex. Of the 250 children educated out of county, 75 are diagnosed with complex autism, whilst 75 have complex emotional and behavioural needs. 

Headteachers were reminded that the national SEN review is considering removing the Statement and replacing it with an Education, Care and Health Plan for children identified as needing additional support.

iii) Families with complex needs

The perception is that Social Care is working with fewer children and families. The LA must react to the Government’s initiative on Troubled Families and is considering the establishment of multi-disciplinary teams that are more locality based.

ECC has set out its goals to achieve an world class education system:

· That all children should go to a good or outstanding school;

· That Essex should be in the top quartile of achievement nationally;

· That vulnerable children are well served;

· That all children go on to further employment or education.

Tim noted that currently two thirds of schools in Essex are judged to be good or outstanding, whilst 1/3 are judged to require improvement (or satisfactory) or are inadequate. 
He argued that leadership is crucial and, in particular, that of headteacher and governors. The LA is facing the predicted demographic crisis: a large number of heads are approaching retirement and insufficient numbers of deputies and senior leaders in schools are looking to step up to fill the gap.Tim argued that there are some expert, skilled and effective governors, but many more are dedicated and committed but lack the capacity and/or skills to be as effective as they need to be, often leaving strategic decisions to their lead professional, the headteacher.

In 2013 a major focus for the LA will be on re-establishing effective relationships with schools with a much smaller team in place. The LA’s priority is to determine which schools are on course to be “good” or better in the next two years. Tim noted that he is setting up locally based meetings to provoke debate among school leaders about the primary school system, which will take place in the spring term. These meetings will consider academy models that it is hoped will promote school improvement.
The Local Authority has welcomed the successful conversion by 80% of secondary schools to academy status. It is less clear what will transform the primary sector. A small minority, around 8% in Essex, have converted to academy status but the incentives (increased funding, freedom from School Teachers’ Pay and Conditions etc) are less significant for primaries and are not the main reason that those schools have converted. 

Tim said that the LA does believe that the changes to the education landscape are unstoppable and in due course the state sector of schools could well be an academy world; the LA wants schools to shape their destiny rather than have it forced upon them in due course. New models of academy governance are increasingly available and offer a fresh start to governance and leadership in schools.

Tim reminded heads that, in the vast majority of cases, the Governing Body decides whether to convert to academy status and the Secretary of State agrees (or not). There are still very few schools that are forced into academy status. 

The Local Authority will put forward a number of models that it believes will enable schools to meet the challenge and variability of education, to ensure that the proportion of excellent education grows in Essex. 

One headteacher noted that she has a real issue with the argument that becoming an Academy is the only solution to improve schools; she argued that, in fact, taking away the accountability from the LA and, at the same time increasing the administrative and management burden for a school, will not improve teaching and learning.

Tim agreed with this but argued that there are two aspects of conversion that have the potential to drive school improvement:

· One is the type of academy and the additional drive that this may give, for example through the support of a chain or sponsor.

· The second is the changed accountability. The best academies are beginning to show that better governance, better performance management and better leadership and structures are making a positive difference.

Tim noted that he has seen a greater sense of this drive in academies, but accepted that academy status is not a magic bullet and nothing beats the hard work of teachers and leaders in schools. However, he argued that there are many opportunities that primaries have not yet taken up.

The group discussed the problem of where leaders will come from in schools and how the LA intends to support and facilitate experienced headteachers who move to challenging and vulnerable schools.

Tim noted that the Local Authority will support the succession of headteachers by offering development opportunities and supporting senior leaders to grow into leadership roles. He stated that if there are not enough headteachers for every school, then heads that are capable and interested will be given lead more than one school, offering a tremendous opportunity for school leaders. 

Admission Appeals

A headteacher at the North East meeting expressed her concern about the admission appeals process, which she feels waste a huge amount of time and money; in recent months she has attended about 15 appeals, most of which are a complete waste of time, particularly when parents don’t turn up for the meeting. Tim agreed that the system is frustrating and explained that he receives numerous letters concerning admissions, but explained that it is not within the LA’s remit to change the Government policy of parental choice in relation to admissions.

Health and Safety in schools

At the Mid meeting Tim explained that he had attended a court case on behalf of ECC on 14 November, following a serious accident in a school swimming pool. The court concluded that ECC health and safety policies, monitoring and training were inadequate and the county council was fined £20,000. 
Tim explained that he will write to schools to remind headteachers that they are expected to attend training and to complete annual monitoring and audit forms; this is essentially to protect the school and ensure that headteachers are carrying out their statutory responsibilities. One headteacher stressed that training should be more robust and appropriate to the potential risks and asked the Local Authority to produce a concise list of responsibilities in all schools. 

	

	3.

a)

b)

c)

d)

e)

f)

g)


	HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATE

South meeting

Edwin Parsons and Steve Ball (morning workshop)
North East meeting
Nigel Sawyer
West meeting

Silvia Mitchell and Sue Feldman
Staffing regulations amendment – provision of information about staff capability

Following the new Performance Management and Capability Regulations, the Government expressed its wish to stop the “re-cycling” of poor performing teachers.

To this end the School Staffing (Amendment) Regulations 2012 came into force on 1 September 2012.

These Regulations require that where a teacher applies for a teaching post in another school or Academy, the first school must, if requested by the new school/Academy, provide details of whether or not the teacher has, in the previous 2 years, been subject to the school’s capability procedures. 
Where the employee has been subject to these procedures the employer must provide written details of:

· the concerns which gave rise to the procedure being implemented

· the duration of the proceedings

· the outcome of the proceedings

The Regulations allow an Academy to request this information but do not oblige them to provide such information – although it is hoped that they will choose to do so.

The Regulations only make reference to teaching staff but there is nothing to prevent a similar process being followed for support staff.  It is worth noting however that there is no obligation on another employer to respond in respect of support staff, and non-school employers are generally reluctant to do so.

Pre-employment Checks Guidance

The Pre-Employment Checks Guidance Document has been updated to reflect this change, including the reference request pro-forma.

Capability and References – 

This is the form of words that is now in the Pre-Employment Checks Procedure (HR)

Please provide specific verifiable comments about the applicant’s performance history, capabilityand conduct (continue on a separate sheet if necessary).  Please confirm whether or not the applicant has been subject to the employer’s capability procedures in the last 2 years – and if so please provide details of the concerns, the duration of the proceedings and the outcome.

HR noted that in terms of existing agreed references, this is the advice from the legal team:

The view is that you would be expected to respond to that specific request and give the information regarding capability in addition to and separately to the wording of the agreed reference.  What is also being suggested is that at that time HR writes to the former employee telling them that is the situation.

The wording of future Compromise Agreements is being changed to reflect this change to the staffing regulations so this should only affect historic compromise agreements. Edwin agreed that it is also possible to ask the candidate a direct question about whether they have been subject to a school’s capability procedures in the last 2 years. 

Unqualified Teachers – New Regulations for Maintained schools and Academies

The Regulations regarding the employment of Unqualified Teachers has changed for Maintained schools (from 1 September 2012) and for some Academies (from 27 July 2012).

Previously, unqualified teachers could be employed only when, and only for so long as, no qualified teacher, or teacher on a recognised school based training course (trainee teacher), was available for appointment. 

HR recognises that despite the Regulations, some schools and academies have employed unqualified teachers on a very long term basis - usually because they were specialists in areas where no or very few qualified teachers were available.

 

The condition that an unqualified teacher may only be employed where no suitably qualified/trainee teacher is available for appointment is removed subject to the following conditions:  

All Maintained schools - these changes are effective from 1 September 2012 and are made by the Schools Staffing (England) (Amendment) Regulations 2012.

The new Regulations say that:  

“…. a person who is not a qualified teacher and who is appointed….to give instruction in any art or skill or in any subject or group of subjects, where special qualifications or experience or both are required….….may carry out specified work (teaching) if the governing body is satisfied as to his qualification or experience or both.” 

Academies which sign Funding Agreements after 27 July 2012 - these changes are incorporated into the new Funding Agreements issued after this date as follows:

Clause 18….the Academy Trust shall, in accordance with any guidance which the Secretary of State may issue on the qualifications of teaching and other staff in Academies, employ anyone it deems is suitably qualified or is otherwise eligible under a contract of employment or for services to carry out planning and preparing lessons and courses for pupils, delivering lessons to pupils, assessing the development, progress and attainment of pupils, and reporting on the development, progress and attainment of pupils.

Overseas Trained Teachers (4 year rule)

Schools and Academies will already be aware of the rules that specify that an overseas trained teacher may only be employed for a maximum of 4 years without gaining qualified teacher status.  The new Regulations do not change this requirement.  

NB there is still a requirement to follow a fair procedure in these cases and advice should be sought. 

Ofsted subsidiary guidance – providing information about performance management

Paragraph 9 of the subsidiary guidance document from September 2012 states: Inspectors should

 

o   Ask the headteacher about the proportion of teaching staff that has passed through to the upper pay spine

o   Compare this with the overall quality of teaching

· Find out whether there is a correlation between the two, and if there is none, find out why, taking into

account the length of time the headteacher has been in post

The headteachers discussed the need to create an anonymised performance management report for the inspection team and Edwin noted that it would be helpful to share a version of the  school’s PMR spreadsheet, for example, which should demonstrate rigour and link to the correlation between performance and pay decisions. Heads were reminded that teachers cannot currently relinquish UPS although this is one of the areas being reviewed in respect of School Teachers’ Pay and Conditions. 

Performance Management Review training delivered by the Essex Learning Partnership and HR

Mike Blant reminded headteachers that, in partnership with Essex HR, ELP is currently running twilight sessions for clusters of schools to deliver Performance Management training which tease out some of the practical issues with regard to carrying out reviews of staff performance. These sessions are intended for groups of about 25-30 reviewers. 

The training is best suited to senior managers who have responsibility for performance 

management of some staff. This training may not be relevant for experienced headteachers who have already heard HR’s presentation on Managing Performance.

Safer Recruitment Accreditation

It was confirmed that the statutory requirement to ensure that at least one person on an interview panel has safer recruitment accreditation is under review by the Government. In the meantime, it remains a requirement and the Local Authority continues to provide safer recruitment training leading to accreditation. 

It is also possible to gain accreditation online via the DfE website. http://www.education.gov.uk/childrenandyoungpeople/safeguardingchildren/b00203550/safer-recruitment-training/online

Teachers’ Industrial Action – September 2012
The NASUWT and NUT have announced that their joint membership will commence action short of strike action with effect from 26 September 2012.

This is part of their “campaign to protect pay and working conditions” – their concerns being particularly, but not exclusively, about the Government’s proposed changes to pensions and teachers’ pay and its approach to performance management and classroom observation. The Unions held a Ballot last year and this gave them the mandate to call for action over a period of time.

What is action short of strike action?

This is a form of industrial action in which employees adhere strictly to their contracts of 

employment /conditions of service and through this intend that the employer’s business will be disrupted.  

The NUT and NASUWT have developed joint “instructions’ to their members about what they should/must not do as part of this action and each has issued their own guidance to their membership in this respect.


	

	4. 

	SOCIAL CARE LOCAL AREA UPDATE

South meeting

Mark Stancer, Director of Local Delivery South

North East meeting
Alastair Gibbons, Director of Local Delivery North
West meeting

Jenny Boyd, Director of Local Delivery West
Central (Mid) meeting
Nicky O’Shaughnessy, Director of Local Delivery Mid
Pilot Ofsted inspection

The Local Authority has just completed an unannounced pilot Ofsted inspection of Social Care; the outcome following the 8 day inspection was that the LA was judged to be adequate. A number of schools were involved in the inspection and they were thanked for their contribution.  

Developing Effective Support for Children and Families in Essex

(Full presentation available on the EPHA website)

We need to build a robust long term sustainable way of working with children and families from earliest need to specialist services.
As partners we need to agree an affordable and effective model.
There is less public money so we need to work differently together and use resources smarter.
We need to embrace new ways of ways of working and harness community resources, especially through learning and volunteering opportunities.

A conceptual framework and guidance to support the development of  ‘early help’

· An open, honest and transparent approach to supporting children, young people and their families
· Earlier, solution focused and evidence based interventions
· A multi-agency and multi-disciplinary approach to assessment, support and intervention 
· A confident workforce with a common core of knowledge and understanding of children's needs 

The Essex Effective support “windscreen” was shared at the meetings. This can be found within the draft guidance on working together with children and families: Effective Support for Children and Families in Essex.
In the guidance ECC has identified four levels of need: Universal, Additional, Intensive and Specialist. Services for children with additional and intensive needs are sometimes known as targeted services, such as behaviour support or additional help with learning in school, extra support to parents in early years or targeted help to involve young people through youth services. 

Children with additional needs are best supported by those who already work with them, such as children’s centres or schools, organising additional support with local partners as needed.

For children whose needs are intensive, a co-ordinated multi-disciplinary approach is usually best, involving a shared family assessment and a lead professional to work closely with the child and family to ensure they receive all the support they require.

Specialist services are where the needs of the child are so great that statutory and/or specialist intervention is required to keep them safe or to ensure their continued development. Examples of specialist services are Children’s Social Care, Child & Adolescent Mental health Service (CAMHS) tier 3 or Youth Offending Service. By working together effectively with children with additional needs and by providing co-ordinated multi-disciplinary support and services for those with more intensive needs, we seek to prevent more children and young people requiring specialist services.

Key outcomes of the Multi Agency Review of Assessment and Referral and Routes into Services
· Assessments – (Common Assessment) CAF – a new template for assessment, the Shared Family Assessment, is being developed. The intention is that only intensive and specialist referrals will require the SFA. 
· Access routes for single and multi agency support

· Levels of need and indicators (Threshold of Need)

· Coordination of services – Information Sharing, Lead Professional, Team around the Child, Multi Agency allocation and support 

Essex Family Solutions

· Four multi-disciplinary family teams across the County – ECC managed.

· Bases in Harlow, Braintree, Basildon and Clacton covering West, Mid, South and North quadrants

· Teams comprised of a team manager, practice supervisor, project officers and assistant project officers plus BSA support and a data analyst post

· Development into co-located staff – links with Job Centre Plus being developed together with CAMHS and other partners 

· Up to 12 months intensive support aimed at brighter futures for families

· Referral processes being developed to include self referral and partner referrals

Whole Essex Community Budgets – Families with Complex Needs

· Ambition to work with families with complex needs, delivering whole system change

· Development of Family Teams building on the Family Solutions teams, developing a more long term sustainable service

· Offers focused and effective solutions to families, putting them at the centre

· Deliver effective family focused interventions and provision that supports access to universal services and prevents escalation to more formal and costly interventions
Email questions/comments to:

assessment.review@essex.gov.uk 
· Answers will be posted on the Integrated Working Website:

https://ecclms.co.uk/go ecclms.asp 
· On-line consultations available at:

  www.essexinsight.org.uk (under the ‘have your say’ section)

	

	5.


	SHARING GOOD PRACTICE IN ESSEX PRIMARY SCHOOLS 

Graham Lancaster, Interim Assistant Lead Strategic Commissioner, Primary 

Graham noted that since the closure of the SIP (School Improvement Partner) programme, the Local Authority has lost its key mechanism for gathering information about all schools in the authority. At each meeting he asked all headteachers to discuss and share information about good and strong practice in their schools, and explained that he and the Quadrant Commissioners will collate and develop a data base of good practice that can be used to support and strengthen all schools.
Ofsted inspections – encouraging the consistency of inspectors

At the North East meeting it was argued that a small number of additional inspectors working for Ofsted have little or no primary leadership experience and sometimes seem to have a pre-conceived agenda when they inspect a school. Simon Billings asked if the Local Authority is supporting schools by feeding back concerns about “rogue” inspectors to Ofsted and the DfE. Graham confirmed that the Quadrant Commissioners can help a school make a complaint if there are concerns about an individual inspector, although he explained that the LA may not always endorse the complaint. He did confirm that the LA works closely with a number of HMIs and has pointed out idiosyncrasies in a number of inspections to them and to Ofsted itself. 

	



	How accountable are academies? 

They are subject to inspections by Ofsted, like other schools. However, a substantial chunk of new converters will be outstanding schools - which will no longer be subject to routine inspections under separate changes made to the education inspection regime. The DfE publishes their exam and test results and other data from Academies as it does for other schools.

Do they follow the same rules on admissions and exclusions? 

Yes. Academies are subject to the same admissions code as other state schools, but academy trusts become the admissions authorities for their schools - rather than the local authority. 

This means the academy can, like a faith school, set its own criteria for awarding places if it is oversubscribed.

Also, schools with specialisms are allowed to select up to 10% of their pupils on the basis of their aptitude for a particular subject, such as music, and many academies fall into this category.

Academies have to follow the law and government guidance on excluding pupils, but they do not have to consult the local authority before deciding to exclude a pupil and they can arrange their own independent appeals panel.

How much money do academy sponsors take?

From our conversations with sponsors the amount varies from1.8% to 8% of the school’s budget , this is retained by the sponsor to provide school improvement and other services to the sponsored school.

	
	

	7.

	DATES AND TIMES OF FUTURE MEETINGS                       

The following key dates were noted:

SOUTH EPHA meetings at The Belvedere

Wednesday 27 February 2013

Thursday 13 June 2013
EAST EPHA meetings at Weston Homes Community Stadium, Colchester

Thursday 28 February 2013

Wednesday 12 June 2013
WEST EPHA meetings at The Churchgate Hotel 

Wednesday 6 March 2013

Wednesday 19 June 2013
WEPHA (pay as you go) conferences at the Manor of Groves 

Friday 8 February 2013

Friday 28 June 2013
CENTRAL EPHA meetings at Chelmsford City Football Club

Tuesday 5 March 2013

Tuesday 18 June 2013

Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2013

Friday 15 March 2013          Stock Brook Country Club, Nr Billericay

Deputy Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2013

Friday 11 October 2013        Weston Homes Community Stadium.


	        


Pam Langmead       

EPHA Manager






EMTAS Mid/South


C/o Crays Hill Primary School


London Road


Crays Hill


Billericay CM11 2UZ


Tel/Fax: 01268 531291
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